NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

APRIL 12, 2007
ALAMOGORDO, NM
I.
Call to Order, 8:55 a.m., Thursday, April 12, 2007
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 8:55 a.m., Thursday, April 12, 2007.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, Christine Hall, Caroline Benavidez, and James Miyagishima.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; Justin Burks, Director of Facilities and Operations; Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Services, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Guests present:  U.S. Department of Justice Representatives Lee Seltman, Joan Yost, Janet Bernhardt, and Dr. Donald Oswald.  NMSBVI staff Laura Miyoshi, Julie Johnson, Dena Curran, Holly Obrovac, Jackie Cope, Danette Fuller, and Shaneaugay Hendrix.
IV. Announcements – Comments
Caroline Benavidez stated that she missed the March 2007 meeting and missed everyone.  She stated that she had the privilege of presenting two workshops at the NM AER Conference and enjoyed the good response that she received to her presentations.  
Alicia McAninch stated that she attended the NM AER Conference and was privileged to attend the workshops presented by Caroline Benavidez.  She stated that the workshops were very well presented, and very informative.  She stated that she attended a couple of funerals for retired NMSBVI employee Eva Montoya who was a teacher’s assistant on the main campus, and Bill Steel who was the Plant Operations Manager for the main campus.  She stated that they were both very good employees and it is sad that we have lost them.  She stated that she is very happy to be in attendance at this meeting.
David Baland stated that he is very excited that it appears that we are going to get the ECP expansion funding from the State of New Mexico.  The 2007 legislative session was very beneficial to NMSBVI.  He thanked everyone for the hard work that went into the efforts to present our requests during the 2007 legislative session.
Christine Hall stated that she is also very excited about the funding for the ECP expansion.  She stated that the NM NFB Convention is coming up the first weekend in May.  NMSBVI is on the agenda and everyone is happy that NMSBVI will be represented at the convention.  The Parents of Blind Children will be holding a seminar during the NFB Convention.  Caroline Benavidez, Linda Lyle, and Tanya Trapp are part of that organization and have a wonderful program planned.  She stated that she hopes that we have a lot of parent participation.  If anyone needs more information regarding the NM NFB Convention or the Parents of Blind Children seminar they can contact either Christine Hall or Caroline Rounds.
James Miyagishima wished everyone good morning and stated that he is happy to be in attendance.  He stated that he is also excited about the ECP expansion funding.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There was no public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions or questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of March 7, 2007.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  Christine Hall stated that the motion for NMSBVI Policy 524, page 4, has her first name misspelled.  John Williams noted the error and will correct.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 7, 2007 as revised.  (carried unanimously)
C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that she would like to add one thing to her report.  She wanted to let the Board know that the garage project at the Superintendent’s Residence is underway.  Unfortunately, after the Board approved this project we received the contract bids and all of them exceeded the Board approved project cost.  Margie Macias, who had just attended a procurement workshop, learned that National Construction is on the Cooperative Educational Services list, which allows the school to use them as a vendor without going through the bid process.  By using this option we managed to get the project within the Board approved budget.  So the project has been started.  Superintendent Jennings thanked Margie Macias and the team in Business & Finance for applying their expertise to this problem and coming through with a solution that allowed us to stay within budget.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez stated that in addition to what is reflected in the presented report, she would like to inform the Board of one additional resignation.  Linda Jordan, Outreach Itinerant Teacher has tendered her resignation effective June 1, 2007.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – February 2007.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Report for February 2007.  She stated that the quasi-endowment experienced a decrease in market value during the month of February.  The decrease totaled $26,947.05 overall.  She stated that all other allocations remain within their target ranges.  She stated that as of April 1, 2007 the school took the second withdrawal from the quasi-endowment for this fiscal year.  This withdrawal was for $500,000.00.  The withdrawal will be reflected on the April 2007 report.  President Baland asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report –February 2007.
Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the February 2007 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  She stated that as we approach the end of FY-2007 it is very important that we remain within our Board approved budget.  We do remain within our budget.  She stated that the Board approved a budget adjustment request during the March 7 Regular Meeting.  However, there have been some minor adjustments to the budget that she feels it is important that the Board be aware of.  She stated that some additional funds have been moved into the vehicle fuel budget to offset the fluctuation in fuel prices.  She that even with minor line item adjustments within the budget, the bottom lines remains unchanged and all departments remain within budget.  She reviewed the contents of page 32 of the presented report which reflects that all departments are within their target ranges.  She stated that during this time of year we take a close look at the Restricted Budget.  At the end of the fiscal year the revenue must equal the expenditures in the Restricted Budget.  Everyone is working diligently to ensure that we achieve this balance.  She stated that the presented report does not reflect this balance, but the balance will be achieved by the end of the fiscal year, which is June 30, 2007.  She stated that some new things have been added to the Capital Outlay Budget.  The $3 million for the GO bonds has been added.  We also added the $189,000.00 and $100,000.00 appropriations for the ECP expansion, which were appropriated in 2005 and 2006.  These funds are to be used for the planning phase of the ECP expansion.  She stated that these funds have been spent and were designated for our ECP expansion contract architect firm.  She stated that the February 2007 Op Budget/Expense Report will be looked at again during the FY-2008 Operating Budget agenda item.  She stated that approval of this agenda item can wait until after presentation of the FY-2008 Operating Budget since the FY-2007 Operating Budget/Expense Report is an integral part of the FY-2008 Operating Budget.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the Op Budget/Expense Report – February 2007.  There were no questions or concerns.
The motion for this agenda item is contained under agenda item XI.A.

D. Balance Sheet –February 2007.

Retha Coburn presented the balance sheet for February 2007. She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or concerns.
E.
Disposition of Fixed Assets.


Retha Coburn presented a request to remove one Chevy sedan from the Inventory of Fixed 

Assets.  She stated that this vehicle was involved in an accident and has been deemed 


irreparable by NM Risk Management.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or 

concerns regarding the 
disposition of fixed assets.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the Disposition of Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.
8:58 a.m. to 12:00 p.m., April 12, 2007
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 8:58 a.m., Thursday, April 12, 2007, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Legal Issues portion of Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Hernandez, DOJ Representatives Lee Seltman, Joan Yost, Janet Bernhardt, Donald Oswald, NMSBVI Staff Shaneaugay Hendrix, Laura Miyoshi, Carolyn Vick, Holly Obrovac, Dena Curran, Julie Johnson, Jackie Cope, Linda Lyle, and Danette Fuller.  Participating in Confidential Student Information, Limited Personnel Issues, and Hiring of New Certified Staff will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Hernandez.   Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Caroline Benavidez.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:00 p.m.,  Thursday, April 12, 2007 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye, Caroline Benavidez.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to hire the following certified staff:  Shaneaugay Hendrix – Braille Instructor at an annual salary of $34,876.63; Penny Harrison – Math Instructor at an annual salary of $32,388.74; Aline Brocket – Registered Nurse; Amanda Guajardo – Developmental Specialist at the ECP at an annual salary of $37,032.06; Valerie Tiensvold – Outreach Coordinator, salary to be determined; Melodie Zagami – Classroom Instructor at an annual salary of $33,853.17.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the 2007-2008 9-month Contract Renewals/Nonrenewals for certified and non-certified staff consistent with the terms of their contract as presented in Executive Session, with a staff listing attached to this meeting’s minutes.  (carried unanimously)
IX. Major Focus – Handicapped Ski Program.

Tabled until the May 2007 agenda.  
X. Policies & Procedures.


A.
NMSBVI Policy 514.2, Post Psychiatric Crisis Procedures.
Superintendent Jennings presented NMSBVI Policy 514.2.  This policy was established upon the recommendation of Dr. Donald Oswald following a stipulation agreement compliance technical visit in 2006.  This policy is designed to insure the safety and well being of all students, and to help students return to school following the resolution of a serious mental health event.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Dr. Donald Oswald has reviewed this policy and did not indicate any recommended revisions.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that Board may have regarding this policy.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 514.2 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 340, Regulations Governing Travel, Per Diem, Mileage.

Retha Coburn presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 340.  This policy was revised to reflect the school’s new policy of reimbursement of actual expenses versus per diem, due to the implementation of the Procurement Card system.  Retha Coburn reviewed the revisions reflected throughout the policy.  President Baland asked if this policy was revised to prevent fraudulent use of the procurement cards.  Retha Coburn stated that the policy should significantly reduce the risk of fraudulent use of the procurement cards.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 340 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. FY-08 Operating Budget.

Retha Coburn presented the FY-08 Operating Budget and reviewed the contents of the 
presented budget.  She stated that the presented report is comprised of three pieces; 1) the 
approved FY-07 budget, 2) the final revised FY-07 budget, and 3) the FY-08 budget.  She 
stated that the presented report is formatted to meet the requirements of the NM Higher 
Education Department (HED).  The final revised FY-07 budget is equal to our final budget 
adjustment for FY-07, which needs to be submitted to HED by May 1, 2007.  Retha Coburn 
stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding 
the final revision to the FY-07 budget.  The revisions were covered earlier during this meeting 
when agenda item VII.C. was presented.  Retha Coburn stated that she will need a motion 
approving the final revision to the FY-07 budget.  Retha Coburn presented the FY-08 
operating budget.  She provided the Board with a thorough brief of the contents of the FY-08 
operating budget.  She hi-lited the revisions that have been made to the FY-08 operating 


budget since the Board approved the proposed FY-08 operating budget and explained the 
reasons for the revisions.  Retha Coburn also reviewed the process utilized by the school’s 
Leadership Team to develop the presented budget.  Retha Coburn stated that she will need a 
motion approving the FY-08 operating budget.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy 
to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the FY-08 operating budget.  
Alicia McAninch asked if every department experienced a decrease in equipment funding, or 
was it limited to specific areas.  Retha Coburn stated that every department experienced 
some degree of decrease in equipment funding.  We were very careful not to adversely affect 
any of our programs or critical needs.  Alicia McAninch pointed out that the library has no 
equipment funding for FY-08.  Retha Coburn stated that the library’s overall funding was 
increased for FY-07 and they are taking care of their purchases during FY-07 for FY-08.  
Superintendent Jennings stated that that same practice was applied to the Personnel 
Preparation Program.  This was done in an effort to begin transitioning more of the fiscal 
responsibility to New Mexico State University.  Retha Coburn stated that New Mexico State 
University has agreed to begin paying the full salary of Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of the 
Personnel Preparation Program beginning in FY-08.  In the past we have paid Dr. Wood and 
NMSU has reimbursed us.  President Baland asked what the impact of the FY-08 budget 
would be on the quasi-endowment.  Retha Coburn stated that the FY-08 budget will increase 
the withdrawal from the quasi-endowment by $535,000.00, for a total fiscal year withdrawal of 
$2,900,000.00.  This total will only be necessary if every dollar of every budget area is 
expended.  Of course savings within the budget will decrease the amount of quasi-endowment 
withdrawal.  We make every attempt at decreasing the amount we have to pull from the quasi-
endowment, and past history shows that we are very good at controlling these withdrawals.  
President Baland asked if there were any questions regarding the presented final revision to 
the FY-07 budget or FY-08 budget.  There were no additional questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the final revisions to the FY-07 budget as presented.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the FY-08 operating budget as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Prior to adjournment of the meeting Retha Coburn stated that there were two items regarding the FY-08 budget that she neglected to mention to the Board.  Retha Coburn stated that we do not have two additional revenue amounts from CHE in place in the FY-08 budget.  These figures were not available from CHE prior to this meeting.  1) We should be receiving supplemental BR&R funding.  The total of this is unknown at this time.  Retha Coburn requested that the motion for the FY-08 budget be revised to include the stipulation that these supplemental BR&R funds can be included in the FY-08 revenue budget once the amount is known.  2) She stated that there was legislative action during the 2007 legislative session that is going to provide a small amount of funding to help offset the 3-Tier Licensure changes.  We anticipate the amount be approximately $28,800.00, but do not have the exact amount at this time.  Retha Coburn requested that the motion for the FY-08 budget be revised to include the stipulation that these supplemental funds can be included in the FY-08 revenue budget once the amount is known.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to amend the motion to approve the FY-08 operating budget to include the Board’s approval to allow the addition of BR&R funding and 3-Tier Licensure funding to the revenue portion of the budget, when the total amounts are established.  (carried unanimously)
B. Lobbyist Services.

Superintendent Jennings stated that she wants to ensure that the Board wants to continue with the services of the contract lobbyist since it appears that we were successful at obtaining state funding for the ECP expansion project.  She stated that she recommends that we continue using the services of the contract lobbyist to procure other appropriations.  However, she would like to visit with our contract lobbyist and take another look at the contract to see whether we can lessen the amount of services requested.  Now that the primary purpose of the contract lobbyist has been successful, she feels that the amount of work needed from the contract lobbyist will be significantly less.  President Baland asked if the lobbyist was charging a flat rate for his services.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the lobbyist was charging a flat rate, but the contract does allow for some negotiation.  She wants to see if the flat rate can be reduced due to the limited scope of work that we will now ask of the lobbyist.  President Baland stated that he recommends that we present the contract lobbyist with a revised rate.  If he is agreeable, then we can continue to utilize his services.  If he refuses then we may need to explore other options.  He stated that he feels that it is important that we maintain the services of a lobbyist, but the amount we pay should be commensurate with the services that we receive.  The Board of Regents concurred with the recommendation of Superintendent Jennings and President Baland.
C. 2007-2008 School Calendar.

Superintendent Jennings presented the 2007-2008 School Year Calendar.  She stated that 
Veronica Hernandez worked very closely with the Alamogordo Public Schools to ensure that 
our schedule fits within their schedule.  This is critical since we have students who attend 
Alamogordo schools as part of the inclusion program.  We have also moved from 4 weekends 
on campus down to 2 weekends on campus, which is good for our students and our staff.  We 
are also having a fall break during the Thanksgiving Holiday.  Veronica Hernandez stated 
that Spring Break is normally scheduled in conjunction with Easter.  For the 2007-2008 school 
year, Alamogordo Public Schools scheduled their Spring Break for the second week in April 
2008, but Easter is the 4th week in March 2008.  She is hoping that this was due to new staff 
at Alamogordo Public Schools not being familiar with past year’s scheduling, and that this will 
be changed.  If Alamogordo Public Schools does change their Spring Break to coincide with 
Easter, we will revise our calendar as well.  Veronica Hernandez stated that ECP staff will 
also begin their school year on August 10, 2007 but will finish their school year on May 20, 
2008 versus May 23, 2008.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the 2007-2008 School Year Calendar as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Student Braille Program.

Superintendent Jennings reviewed the updates to the strategies to improve the overall student Braille program.  She stated that all strategies are having a positive impact on the proficiency of all students enrolled in Braille.  All faculty at NMSBVI have embraced these strategies and the school’s overall goals regarding Braille.  Efforts will continue to provide the students with the Braille skills that they need and deserve.  Superintendent Jennings presented the Board with an update to the student Braille reading speed and proficiency during Executive Session, as it contained confidential student information.
E. ECP Expansion Update.

Justin Burks presented a Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the ECP expansion project which involves the construction of a 37,000 square foot single story building on a 3.9 acre site in southeast Albuquerque.  The building will provide classrooms, shared resource spaces such as a music room and library, administrative areas, and support spaces for NMSBVI’s Early Childhood program serving children 3-5 years of age.  This building will replace the existing Truman Street facility which no longer meets the needs of NMSBVI.  Total cost is projected to be $8,978,598.00.  If approved by the Board, the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet that is presented to the Board must be forwarded to the NM Commission on Higher Education (CHE) for approval.  Once approval is received from CHE, NMSBVI can begin the actual construction of the new ECP facility.  President Baland asked if the figures outlined on the summary sheet are inflated at all.  Justin Burks stated that all figures include an approximately 3% overage so that any minor cost overruns do not halt the project while additional authorization is obtained.  President Baland asked if we anticipate the cost of the project being below $8.9 million.  Justin Burks stated that our desire is to definitely stay below the $9 million figure.  He stated that the figures on the transmittal sheet are budget numbers.  We may find that once all figures come in that the total cost of the project is below the projected $8.9 million.  Every effort will made to keep the project cost below $8.9 million.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the RFP with the State Land Office may be written to include the stipulation that the ECP facility be built “at cost”.  If this occurs we may experience a savings of $300,000 to $500,000.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Capital Project Transmittal Summary Sheet for the ECP expansion project as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  

There were no questions or comments.

B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
C.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.


General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:05 p.m., Thursday, April 12, 2007
(Approved 5/24/07)



(Approved 5/24/07)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

David G. Baland,  President


Alicia McAninch, Secretary
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